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Abstract
This project will focus on exploring discussions
about being neurodivergent and participating in
Wikimedia projects. There are no existing
studies on neurodivergent Wikimedians,
although there are numerous discussions about
the representation of this population of
contributors in public forums. In Part I, we will
conduct a content analysis of such existing
public discussions about neurodiverse
Wikimedians to investigate present discourse
and define a research area. In Part 2, we will
create a set of research design
recommendations for future research on
neurodivergent Wikimedians given that
studying demographic groups requires careful
planning and risk considerations. The potential
impact of this work is to increase understanding
of how to support Wikimedian wellbeing,
including through understanding the challenges
faced by neurodivergent Wikimedians.

Introduction
"Obviously Wikipedia was written by people
with Aspergers," said Noah Britton, a member of
the comedy troupe, Asperger s̓ Are Us, in a live
performance.1 The idea that neurodivergent
people are heavily represented among
Wikimedia contributors is a trope within and
outside Wikimedia communities. Yet the
representation and experiences of
neurodivergent Wikimedians have not been the
subject of scholarly research.

The terms neurodivergent and
neurodiversity are concepts which address brain
differences and challenge stigmas associated
with diagnostic categories that pathologize

1 Episode 3, On Tour with Asperger's Are Us, HBO,
2019.

brain differences as impairments. Neurodiversity
has been used by disability activists and
employed to recognize the social shaping or
social model of disability since the late 1990s
(Dyck & Russell 2019; Krcek 2013). We take up a
neurodiversity framework to situate our
research within these contexts, which focus on
empowerment, acceptance, and building
alliances across disabilities and combinations of
difference, in contrast to medicalization
(Gillespie-Lynch et al. 2020).

This project investigates: what topics are
discussed in existing public conversations about
being neurodivergent and participating in
Wikimedia projects? Given the absence of existing
research on neurodivergent Wikimedians,
despite the potential vastness of this
demographic, this content analysis will inform
the second part of this work, in which we will
investigate: what are important methodological
considerations for the design of future studies on
neurodivergent Wikimedians? Anyone interested
in understanding the makeup of the Wikimedia
community and supporting contributors,
including organizers and technical support
might be interested in this work. This work may
also contribute to our understanding of
neurodivergent people s̓ experiences in work
and volunteering contexts, as well as to our
understanding of how to study this demographic
in online contexts.

Date: June 1, 2024 – December 1, 2024.

Related work
Neurodiversity, Work, and TechWork
Research on neurodivergent people at work may
be applicable to understanding aspects of the
social worlds of labor, collaboration, and
knowledge production among this population,
with research on neurodivergent people
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working in the tech sector particularly
applicable. Research on the obstacles faced by
neurodiverse people on the job, such as
bullying, stigmas, discrimination, and anxiety
(Alm 2014; Botha & Frost 2020) may be
applicable to this study. There is no data on how
stigmas or discrimination might affect
neurodivergent Wikimedians, although users
have posted about related issues in public
forums. In 2001, Steve Silberman published a
Wired article, “The Geek Syndrome” about the
convergence of people on the autism spectrum
in computing careers in Silicon Valley.
Silbermans̓ article and subsequent book
NeuroTribes (2015) raised questions about why
people on the autism spectrummight succeed
in the tech industry. Some papers have
identified qualities associated with autistic
individuals that overlap with the job demands of
so�ware development, such as “systemizing,
information processing, specialization of
interests” (Annabi et al. 2017) and “pattern
recognition” (Armstrong 2010). Other work
discusses obstacles faced by neurodivergent
tech workers, like concerns around
disclosure/non-disclosure of diagnoses, and
workplace communication (Morris et al. 2015).
This research on the challenges and
opportunities faced by neurodiverse computing
workers may be useful to apply to the context of
Wikimedia contributors given the scope of
technical work Wikimedians engage in. We have
also identified a dearth of literature about
neurodivergent people volunteering on and
offline in unpaid contexts. Howard has
experience researching labor in the social
worlds of open source so�ware.

Neurodivergence and Internet Culture
In a study of autobiographies by autistic people,
Davidson suggests that there are “distinctive
autistic styles of communication” and discusses
how autistic peoplesʼ preferences for text-based
communication relates to Internet usage (2008).
Davidson focuses on patterns across many first-
person testimonials that emphasize how autistic
people have flocked to online communities
including chat rooms, email lists, and bulletin
boards and created distinct autistic cultures
online due to the affordances of
digitally-mediated communication

(Price-Hughes 2004). Such research is highly
applicable to this study in interpreting the
cultures of interaction and communication that
occur in Wikimedia communities among
neurodivergent populations.

Studies of Wikimedian Demographics
Existing methods for studying demographic
groups of Wikimedians will be consulted as we
develop methods recommendations for studies
on neurodivergent Wikimedians in Part II. The
WMF has invested significant resources in
producing a number of editor surveys and has
access to community messaging tools to
conduct surveys in multiple languages that
independent researchers lack.2 However,
previous WMF surveys have not included
questions about psychological wellbeing,
disability status, or neurodivergence. Our
research might inform future WMF editor
survey design. Our research might also inform
the WMF Research teams̓ consideration of
modes of including considerations of
neurodiverse Wikimedians in future iterations
of the Knowledge Gaps Index (Wikimedia
Research, 2020) to identify ways to reduce
barriers to entry and design for the accessibility,
for neurodivergent people, a population with
overlap in populations with cognitive,
developmental, intellectual, mental, physical,
and sensory disabilities.

Methods
PART 1: Content Analysis
A content analysis of existing discussions about
participating in Wikimedia and being
neurodivergent will be conducted. Content
analysis is a qualitative method to study
discourse involving the creation of a corpus,
followed by qualitative coding (Krippendorff
2018).

A log of search terms to collect data will
be reported. The corpus will be created by
querying pages across English Wikimedia
platforms, including essays, talk pages, user
pages, and policies. Due to many forms of

2 See:
https://meta.wikimedia.org/wiki/Category:Edito
r_surveys
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interaction on Wikimedia platforms, threaded
discussions, user boxes and categories are all
content formats that may be included in the
corpus. Contextual data on data items will also
be collected, such as the nature of surrounding
discussions and media. This data will be
important to understand Wikimedians on their
own terms in forums where community issues
are discussed. Data will be gathered from 2001
to June 2024 to account for the history of
Wikimedia projects.

The authors intend to use grounded
theory for the analysis of the corpus, which
involves creating qualitative codes based on
keyword usage, subjects discussed, framings,
and other emergent properties in the corpus,
and labeling data items with these codes (Clarke
2005). Then, researchers synthesize underlying
patterns. We will interpret the results with care
towards intersectional forms of marginalization
and biasing that may appear in myriad ways at
any point in the research process. Given the
subject area, we will look out for comments that
relate to concerns about disclosure,
non-disclosure and masking (Davidson &
Henderson 2010), and how these might impact
Wikimedia community awareness of the
experiences and representation of
neurodivergent contributors.

PART 2: Further Research Design on
NeurodivergentWikimedians

Part 2 will involve creating methods and
methodological recommendations for future
studies about neurodivergent Wikimedians. This
component of the proposal is necessary because
the novelty of this research area and the
complexities of studying demographic groups,
particularly those with potentially vulnerable
populations, requires time and care spent
investigating methods, potential bias and risks,
and ways to involve the community in
representing themselves. We will create
actionable recommendations for future
research design that might be useful for
researchers and movement advocates designing
future studies about neurodivergence in online
communities.

As part of our methodological work,
authors expect to document difficulties in

applying the term neurodivergence in research
contexts, given diagnoses and access to
medicine, legal definitions, and protections of
disability status differ internationally (Doyle
2020). Diagnoses that are commonly referenced
as part of the neurodiversity category include
autism, ADHD, dyslexia, OCD, dissociative
disorders, personality disorders, anxiety, and
other brain disorders, behavioral disorders,
personality disorders, and mood disorders
(Armstrong 2011). While the term
neurodivergence implies inclusivity across brain
differences, it is also necessary for researchers
of neurodivergent populations to define criteria
of inclusion in the category for the purposes of
data collection.

Expected output
● An open-access research publication.
● A research report published on a

Wikimedia page for a general audience.
● A public report with recommendations

for future researchers.

Risks
This study does not include the participation of
human research subjects. Risks include creating
unwanted or negative public attention on the
population studied. We plan to dialogue with the
Wikimedia community and other researchers at
Wikimania and other forums as this project
develops, to expand our awareness of potential
risks. To protect the privacy of the authors of the
public textual data analyzed, we will not use
direct quotations or usernames in related
publications, and will paraphrase quotes
if/when necessary. Researchers also commit to
developing a process for including texts
originating from potentially sensitive contexts
in our dataset, beginning with identifying
indicators of sensitive contexts, such as
discussions on talk pages done in time-critical
contexts, or indicators of excited states or states
of distress. Such a set of indicators of sensitive
contexts may be useful for other Wikimedia
researchers. Any public data set created for this
project would only include textual data sources
designed with the public in mind, such as
Wikipedia essays, rather than Talk page
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messages or other internal,
community-oriented discussions. Authors will
exclude items not clearly intended for public
audiences.

Community impact plan
We intend to dialogue with the Wikimedia
community in which researchers are embedded
to explore potential risks of this research. Our
work will produce recommendations about how
to operationalize our findings for both
Wikimedia organizers and other researchers.
We will also suggest areas for future work in our
publications. Data on challenges faced by
neurodivergent Wikipedians can inform
strategic planning to improve community
experience. This study could be a source for the
production of a rights statement involving
neurodivergent Wikimedians. Such a rights
statement should involve neurodivergent
Wikimedians in the creation process to increase
community impact. The proposed work might
inform those identifying ways to reduce
Wikimedias̓ barriers to entry and accessibility.
To share our findings with the community, we
plan to attend Wikimedia 2024 and explore
avenues for facilitating public discourse on the
potential impact of this work.

Evaluation
The study will be successful if it is completed
according to the methodology. Evaluation
should assess potential biases and limitations
related to methods of data collection and
analysis, including limitations of researcher s̓
focus on English Wikimedia platforms.

Budget
A link to our budget spreadsheet is available
here.

Total requested: $24,250 USD

Response to reviewers and
meta-reviewers
We are grateful for the thoughtful feedback and
references from the reviewer team.

Reviewers inquired about authors' roles
and complementary expertise. Howard is the
lead researcher and a Wikimedia organizer, with
previous publications focusing on Wikimedia
research methodology and open source
maintainer labor. Rasberry is a Wikimedia
organizer and researcher, and will provide
project advising on the Wikimedia community,
methods, and data analysis. Since 2007 Rasberry
has served on a clinical research advisory board
for HIV vaccine research, and through that role,
brings experience in supporting vulnerable
research demographics to this project.
Silberman is an award-winning author of
Neurotribes: The Legacy of Autism and the Future
of Neurodiversity (2015), and will provide project
advising on characterizing and researching
neurodivergent populations in the methods
design, and contribute to analysis. Silberman
will also provide feedback about crossover
issues important to disability studies scholars
and rights advocates.

Reviewers noted limitations of content
analysis in comparison to interviews and survey
techniques. Authors maintain that content
analysis is a well established qualitative
methodology for scoping out discussions within
a new research area and surveying what this
community has already published about itself,
which can contribute to generalizable
knowledge. Interview-based studies,
particularly on populations that might be
deemed “vulnerable” by Institutional Review
Boards, require significant time, cost, and
bureaucracy. We believe future researchers who
seek to explore this research area through
interviews, surveys, and/or computational
techniques would benefit from our content
analysis and research recommendations, which
will establish a baseline by identifying this
previously unexplored research domain,
conversations surrounding neurodivergent
editor experiences, and potential risks in
conducting research on this population to help
avoid harms or privacy infringements in future
related work.

Reviewers also suggested a survey. We
recognize the value of surveys, in addition to the
high cost and time investment, a major
consideration for why we did not select this
method. Instead of conducting our own survey,
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we aim to contribute to future WMF surveys,
which would benefit from our research to
establish ways of characterizing neurodivergent
populations. This is addressed in the
“Wikimedian Demographics” section of this
proposal.

Regarding reviewers' questions about
the feasibility of our content analysis, we have
conducted a preliminary exploratory scan of
existing public discussions on the research
subject, finding at least 20+ public texts in
English suitable for data collection.

Reviewers recommended addressing
the potential biases in the content analysis,
including self-selection. Example areas of
interest we identify are the complexities
surrounding masking, camouflaging and the
disclosure and non-disclosure of
neurodiversity-related identity characteristics
and diagnoses (Davidson & Henderson 2010).
We do want to clarify that the purpose of
content analysis is to analyze existing public
discourse in a particular forum, not to
understand the range of privately held views.
We welcome feedback about additional
potential biases.

Reviewers recommended further risk
analysis. We have addressed these concerns in
the proposal s̓ Risk section regarding not using
direct quotes and focusing on
paraphrasing/summarizing public texts. We
have stated that we plan to solicit feedback from
the community of Wikimedians in which we are
embedded to understand potential risks and
impacts.*~
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